


[bookmark: _Hlk71306648]Minutes of the Meeting of
Carlton-on-Trent Parish Council held on
Tuesday 1st October 2024 at 7.30pm 
in Carlton on Trent Village Hall

Present: 
Cllr L Hopkins (Chair), Cllr M Martin (Vice-Chair), Cllr M Eley, Cllr G Hendrickson, Cllr J Mear, Cllr G Paton, Cllr S Pennell and T Grimes (Clerk) 

1. To consider any apologies for absence
All councillors were present.
DCllr SM gave apologies.

2. To receive any declarations of interest in items on the agenda
MM declared an interest in the clerk’s hours and wages. 

3. To accept the minutes of the Parish Council meeting held Tuesday 3rd September 2024 
The minutes were accepted as a true record and duly signed by the chair.

4. 10-minute open forum to receive questions and comments from members of the public 
LH reported several calls about hedges being removed in fields between Great North Road and Carlton Lane. The matter has been reported to Chris Briggs at planning enforcement who is following this up, as they should not have been removed without permission.
The clerk noted that the trees affecting overhead wires on the slip road had been mentioned during a visit from the Tree Officer and he had advised reporting them to the telephone company who should then apply for permission to prune them.

5. To note matters arising from previous minutes 
a. Bank Mandate
LH reported having not got any further due to calling but having to hang up before anyone answered.
b. Pavement opposite village hall
LH reported having spoken to the resident concerned who would be clearing it in due course. 
c. Hedgehog Highways
According to their agenda, Weston PC discussed the matter in September but minutes have not yet been published to indicate a decision and their clerk has yet to inform Carlton of the outcome.
d. Chestnut Tree
The clerk reported having spoken to planning enforcement who apologised for seemingly having let this slip through the net. There was a report suggesting the tree was damaged so had to be cut back but this hadn’t been checked. They have now picked it up again and will follow up on the matter.
e. Kiosk Disconnection
The clerk reported having asked National grid about temporary disconnection. It involves removing a fuse – for which there is a charge, replacing it or disconnection a year later would then incur a further charge and it would be up to the supply company to decide whether they made any standing charge during that year. The clerk had requested costing for fuse removal and replacement and had asked Npower about the standing charge but was awaiting responses.

The clerk noted that VIA had been in touch asking where to put rubber tube traffic monitors. Whilst talking to VIA, LH mentioned the path from the cross roads to the Great Northern. A small section has been cleared quite well though not completely. VIA have asked to meet LH and TG on a site visit and look at both matters and the clerk is awaiting a date for this.

6. To receive updates on any District and County Councillor matters
Neither were present to update but CClr BL had delivered leaflets to LH for distribution and councillors each took some with an area to cover. 

7. To receive feedback from meetings/training attended
8. LH reported having missed the flood training and the Joint Parish Meeting is covered under item 9a below.

9. To consider matters related to flooding 
MM reported that he is still awaiting delivery of the barriers and that there was a grant of up to £2500 available from NSDC. He suggested a set of blankets (with suitable protective storage bags) for those arriving at the hall in wet clothes would be comforting. Provision of air brick protectors was discussed but it was felt it would be problematic in that funds would not cover all properties affected and it would be divisive to give to some and not others. The possibility of an evacuation chair was also discussed but it was considered the cost may be more than the grant and that the fire service take over when it gets to this stage. LH asked that any other ideas be sent to the clerk by the end of the week for an application to be submitted next week.
It was noted that recent rain had resulted the Beck being higher than usual and water was bubbling in the road outside the Old Forge which flood wardens were monitoring.

10. To receive updates relating to Great North Road Solar Farm
a. Joint Parishes Action Group 
LH reported that a meeting had taken place in September. Each council had given an update and the meeting was attended by CCllr BL and NASSAG – who had also given updates. Newark & Sherwood Solar Action Group (NASSAG) asked if the JPAG survey results could be shared with them. 
The meeting also agreed the contribution calculation for each parish paying towards a planning consultant. 
The clerk was asked to respond with no objection to for/against survey figures being shared as it was all anonymous.
The clerk raised concerns that the contribution for Carlton was £1000, yet the budget only included £750 for solar matters which included her hours and these had already amounted to £348 to date with more hours anticipated to respond to the consultation. The actual proportion of those committed to contribute to date was only £698. It was felt the council should honour their commitment to contribute but that it should be limited to a fair proportion. 
RESOLVED: To email JPAG and copy in all parishes, explaining why the contribution from Carlton would be capped at £698.
(proposed GH, seconded MM, carried unanimously)

b. Any other matters
No other news.

11. To consider ways to spend the remaining CIL money 
The clerk had received a quote for the 3x3 premium marquee with the council’s name printed on it and sand leg weights, the cost being £1150 + VAT.

RESOLVED: To purchase the marquee.
(proposed MM, seconded ME, carried unanimously)

12. To consider moving to a Gov.UK domain
The clerk reported that Hugofox were now an officially recognised registrar and thus came under the grant funding scheme. In addition to offering the website domain, they would be able to provide email addresses with the costing being bundled, ie £10 + VAT per month for 5 emails or £17 for 10 emails. It was agreed this move was necessary.

RESOLVED: To move to a gov.uk domain with dedicated emails all provided by Hugofox and to apply for grant funding towards the cost.
(proposed MM, seconded LH, carried unanimously)

13. To review the monitoring of the litter bin at the South end of the village
Councillors reported they had still not seen any issues.

14. To review council policies 
a. Data Protection Policy
b. Data Breach Policy
c. Privacy Policy
d. Subject Access Policy
e. Records Retention Policy
It was agreed that these were all still relevant and no changes were necessary.

RESOLVED: To keep the present version of each policy.
(proposed ME, seconded SP, carried unanimously)

15. To respond to the following correspondence
a. Notts ALC – AGM invitation and proposals
The change to membership fees was noted – it was not felt that anyone needed to attend to vote on the matter.
b. NSDC – Flood Resilience Grant 
See item 9 above.


16. To consider the following financial matters
a. To note the bank reconciliation
This was circulated before the meeting so it was checked by the chair and signed.
b. To receive the quarter end budget report
The clerk had circulated the quarter end budget report, noting that the change of hours, new website/emails and the solar farm were having a significant impact on reserves. She had also included the first draft of the 2025/6 budget, expressing concerns about the necessary increase in precept without including replenishing reserves. The figures were noted.
c. To review the clerk’s hours
The clerk had circulated a breakdown of the last year’s hours and suggested contracting for 20 hours per month plus contractual holiday entitlement. It was noted that this represented normal council business and ignored the impact of the solar farm. The clerk did not want to work more than 20 hours per month but agreed to do some extra hours if required for the solar farm and to inform the council in advance if this became too much.

RESOLVED: To increase the clerk’s hours to 278 per year (being 240.6 hours work and 37.4 hours holiday entitlement) to be paid as 12 equal instalments despite actual working hours varying monthly. 
(proposed LH, seconded GP, carried unanimously, MM did not participate) 

d. To approve the following payments 
i. Clerk’s wages – September
The clerk had circulated the hours worked in September. 
RESOLVED: To make the above payment.
(proposed LH, seconded ME, carried unanimously, MM did not participate)

i. Village Hall – October hire – 2 hrs - £10

RESOLVED: To make the above payment.
(proposed LH, seconded JM, carried unanimously)

17. To raise any other business which may need to be included on the agenda of the next meeting
No items were raised.

18. To note the date of the next meeting 
The next meeting will be 5th November 2024 at 7.30pm.

The meeting closed at 21.15
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